City of Cambridge

Regular Meeting

April 9, 2007

7:00 p.m.

The regular meeting of the Cambridge City Council was held on April 9, 2007.  Mayor Mike Campbell called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.  Present were Mayor Mike Campbell, Council President Nan Rhodes, Cy Wert, Mark Loveland, and by teleconference Rob Vowell.  Also present were City Clerk Raedell Wagner, Assistant City Clerk Sandra McKee, Public Works Superintendent Ernie Houghton, Andy Gehrke, Jeff Chance, Fran Villano, Jennifer Neider, Jay Reiss, Ernie Voelker, and Charles Strickland. 

Flag Salute – Mark Loveland led the Pledge of Allegiance

Additions to the Agenda  - Nan Rhodes made a motion seconded by Mark Loveland to approve the current agenda with the addition of under Old Business #9 Mosquitoes, Old Business #10 Computer Software and Under New Business #1 State Investment Fund.  The motion was voted on and carried unanimously.

Minutes – Nan Rhodes made a motion to approve the minutes of the Regular City Council Meeting, March 12, 2007, Public Hearing March 12, 2007 for DEQ Arsenic Compliance Agreement & Draft Preliminary Engineering Report, Public Hearing March 12, 2007 Proposed Annexation Final Draft of 9 parcels containing 22 individual properties along the perimeter of the City of Cambridge, within the impact zone currently under consideration, Public Hearing March 12, 2007 Proposal to abandon and return Wilson Ave., first St., and Haller Ave. extensions recorded August 4, 2004 to CTC, the original owner, retaining an 80’ easement at the corner of First St. and Haller Ave. as written.  Cy Wert seconded the motion and the motion was voted on and carried with Nan Rhodes voting aye, Mark Loveland, aye, Cy Wert aye, and Rob Vowell abstained, as he was not at the previous meeting and did not have copies of the minutes with him.

Bills – A motion was made by Cy Wert and seconded by Nan Rhodes to pay the monthly bills and salaries.  The motion was voted on and carried unanimously.

Old Business:

Eldercare Coalition

Jennifer Neider reported that the road to the new facility is almost completed.  She expressed her desire to purchase computer equipment and software now.  The USDA grant for $40K that was approved for equipment and furnishings state that the money will be expended in full and reimbursement will be made at the close of the project.  Also, it is necessary to obtain three competitive bids for each item.  As the City of Cambridge is the sponsor is will be necessary for the City to review and recommend all purchases.  Mayor Mike Campbell suggested that the $27,000 in-kind matching monies be used instead and when the facility is finally completed reimbursement can be made from the $40,000 grant.  Mrs. Neider will ask the USDA representative if this procedure is acceptable.  Nan Rhodes made a motion seconded by Mark Loveland to have the Mayor review all bids and approve purchases for this project.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Local Rural Highway Investment Program 2007 for Improvements to Superior Street

The City of Cambridge has been awarded a Local Rural Highway Investment Program 2007 grant in the amount of $100,000.  The grant stated that this money had to be used by September 30, 2007.  Mike Holladay has written two letters requesting an extension of time on the grant monies and additional grant to help the City with matching funds and engineering fees.

Holladay Engineering – Transportation, Streets, and Roads

Andy Gehrke of Holladay Engineering reported on the status of the transportation, streets, and roads – see attached Engineering Status Report.  Wetlands delineation for Rush Creek will be done by HDR Inc. within the next 2-3 weeks.  Right of Entry letters were sent to all property owners within project limits.

Holladay Engineering – Water System

Andy Gehrke of Holladay Engineering updated the Council on the status of the water system.  He mentioned that Ernie has obtained the necessary equipment for AquaMag treatment.  Flushing and adjustments are underway.  Design approval for DEQ is required for the addition of treatment equipment.  A sodium hypochlorite metering pump is needed for chlorination and hydrogen sulfide reduction at this site.  Additional water quality samples have been pulled.

Mr. Gehrke reported that Cambridge was listed was grant applicant #12 for the drinking water project funding.  Funds could be used for Alternative 1 or 2 to help reduce current arsenic levels.

Holladay Engineering – Wastewater System

Andy Gehrke explained that a Letter of Interest was submitted to DEQ prior to the January 5, 2007 deadline for Wastewater Planning Grant Funds.  The city has applied for these funds for the past few years.  This would fund a planning study for necessary wastewater system improvements.  Cambridge was listed 20 out of 25 on the DRAFT FY2008 priority list, which does not appear to be high enough to be funded.

Garbage 
The Mayor reported that Scott Fortin has moved some vehicles from his property.  He has other residents that he will contact.

Job Descriptions – Planning and Zoning Administrator

Council President Nan Rhodes developed a job description for The Planning and Zoning Administrator.  It was reviewed and will be considered at the next meeting.  It was noted that it will not become part of City Code but will be on file at City Hall.

Approve DEQ Arsenic Compliance Agreement & Draft Preliminary Engineering Report

An extension was granted to the City to submit the Compliance Agreement & Draft Preliminary Engineering Report by April 30, 2007.  It will summarize public comment and include one of the three alternatives.  The Council discussed the three alternatives to be considered.  A motion was made by Nan Rhodes and seconded by Mark Loveland for the City to take alternative #3 “No Action”.  The motion was voted on and the motion passed unanimously.

Mosquitoes

Mayor Mike Campbell will put a notice in The News-Reporter regarding the need to start spraying for mosquitoes this next week.  If a property owner does not want his property sprayed, they should contact either Cambridge City Hall or the Mayor.  New rates will be in place this year and the Mayor will find out what the new rates will be.  Out of town people wanting sprayed will be billed monthly.

Computer Software

Sandra McKee reported on a bid from Cougar Mountain Software just as information.  Software vendors are still being reviewed.

New Business
State Investment Fund
A motion was made by Nan Rhodes and seconded by Cy Wert to have the $100,000.00 received from the LHTAC 2007 Grant and $3,500.00 from the Sewer CD that is being redeemed invested in the State Investment Pool.  The motion was voted on and the motion passed unanimously.

Introduce and Read Ordinance #3-2007 – Mayor and City Council Salary Increase
Nan Rhodes made a motion to introduce and read Ordinance #3-2007 in length.  Cy Wert seconded the motion.  A roll call vote was taken with Rob Vowell aye, Cy Wert aye, Mark Loveland aye, and Nan Rhodes aye.  Nan Rhodes introduced and read Ordinance 3-2007 in length regarding raising the Mayor and City Council salaries.  The Mayor’s salary would increase from $125.00 to $165.00 per month and the Council member’s salary would increase from $75.00 to $100.00 per month.  This Ordinance, if passed, will not take effect until January after the election year which would be January 2008.
Introduce and Read Ordinance #4-2007 -  Dog Control

Discussion was held regarding the current dog ordinance and licensing.  Ordinance 4-2007 was tabled till next month, as it will be reworked in light of some new information and suggestions as per discussion.

Review Model Ordinance on Cross connection Control
The model ordinance will be reviewed and considered next month.  Inspection would be required.  Check a certified inspector must inspect valves annually.

Adjourn

A motion was made by Nan Rhodes and seconded by Mark Loveland to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 8:38 p.m.

____________________________________

Sandra McKee, Assistant City Clerk

____________________________________

Mike Campbell, Mayor

